

The Archbishop of Canterbury has apologised for the "terrible crime" of the Anglican Church's involvement in Canada's residential schools – and for the Church of England's "grievous sins" against the Indigenous peoples of Canada.

The Archbishop spent this weekend visiting Indigenous Canadian reserves, meeting with Indigenous leaders and Anglicans, and listening to residential school survivors, as part of a five-day visit to Canada.

Addressing survivors and Indigenous elders in Prince Albert on Sunday, the Archbishop said: "I am so sorry that the Church participated in the attempt - the failed attempt, because you rose above it and conquered it - to dehumanise and abuse those we should have embraced as brothers and sisters."

He added: "I am more than humbled that you are even willing to attempt to listen to this apology, and to let us walk with you on the long journey of renewal and reconciliation."

The Archbishop is visiting Canada to repent and atone for the Church of England's legacy of colonialism and the harm done to Indigenous peoples – and to share in the Anglican Church of Canada's reconciliation work with Indigenous, Inuit and Métis communities.

On Saturday the Archbishop visited James Smith Cree Nation in Saskatchewan, where he met with local chiefs and listened to the stories of residential school survivors. The Archbishop also joined a Gospel Jamboree – an indigenous expression of faith that nurtured communities when traditional practices were banned under colonial law.

Apologising to the survivors after hearing their stories, the Archbishop said the abuse they had experienced in residential schools was "a terrible crime":

"That bit of hell was built by the Church and in the name of the Church. For that terrible crime, sin, evil, of deliberately, consciously, stupidly - because evil is stupid - building hell and putting children into it, and staffing it - I am more sorry than I could ever, ever begin to express. That is both personally and in my role as Archbishop of Canterbury... I am more sorry than I can say. I am ashamed. I am horrified. I ask myself where does that come from, that evil? It has nothing, nothing, to do with Christ."

On Sunday the Archbishop attended an Indigenous gathering in Prince Albert where again he heard stories from residential school survivors, and their children and grandchildren. Extracts from his response to that gathering follow:

"I am here today with a heart filled with a sense of darkness, shame and sadness, to acknowledge the hurt done to your people. To apologise for the damage caused to your communities... and to recognise the grievous sins of the Church of England in its historic form against the First Nations, the Inuit and the Métis people of Canada. Sins of racism and discrimination. The greatest evils we can face."

"I wish again, truly and deeply, and with humiliation and humility, to apologise for the broken relationship between the Church of England and the First Nations, the Inuit and the Métis peoples of Canada. We did not fulfil our historic commitment to be an advocate, ally and relative for you. Instead of standing with you, we abandoned you.

"Instead of advocating for you, we became complicit in, and often directly responsible for, residential schools - uninspected, unsupervised, uncriticised, unchallenged in the cruelties they handed out indiscriminately to the most innocent and the youngest. The isolation of people groups on reserves. In the midst of great poverty, the Church shrugged its shoulders and contributed to further hardship."

"I know you carry the weight of generations of grief and trauma. I know that the residential schools and the church at times sought deliberately to do what in the Bible is condemned, which is to break down the memory of generations so you lose your identity. I am so sorry that the Church participated in the failed attempt - because you rose above it and conquered it - to dehumanise and abuse those we should have embraced as brothers and sisters.

"I am more than humbled - I find it unbelievable - that you are even willing to attempt to listen to this apology, and to let us walk with you on the long journey of renewal and reconciliation. It will not be an easy or quick journey, but I commit to walking with you for as long as the Lord gives me strength so to do."

The Archbishop said he understood that "we need to match action with words". He made several commitments that he said would be pursued "in partnership so that I can learn more from you about what you would want that shared future to look like."

These include encouraging a commitment to Indigenous rights and to learning from Indigenous spirituality across the whole Anglican Communion. And finding ways to further raise Indigenous issues with the United Nations, working with the Anglican Indigenous Network.

"I hope that what I have said, so inadequately, may be the beginning of the beginning of a deeper conversation in words and action. The conversations must include apology, but it must not stop there."

The Archbishop is visiting Canada at the invitation of the Primate of the Anglican Church of Canada, Archbishop Linda Nicholls. The visit, which concludes tomorrow, reflects the priority that Archbishop Justin Welby has placed on reconciliation during his time in office.

Read the full text of Archbishop Justin's apology to Indigenous people of Canada

Learn more

Residential schools were run as part of Canadian government policy for more than a century to assimilate Indigenous children and destroy their

cultures. Since the late 1980's, many residential school survivors have come forward with stories of their experiences, including physical and sexual abuse and the impact of their loss of culture. At various times between 1820 and 1969, the Anglican Church of Canada administered about three dozen residential schools and hostels for Indigenous children.

Archbishop Justin's apology follows previous apologies by the Anglican Church of Canada. In 1993, Archbishop Michael Peers <u>presented an</u> apology for the Church of Canada's role in residential schools, an apology repeated in 2010 by Archbishop Fred Hiltz, who spoke of the "shame that we still carry as a church and as a people". For more than three decades, the Anglican Church of Canada has been on a journey of listening, truth-telling, repentance and healing with Indigenous Peoples, both within and outside the church.

The Anglican Church of Canada has its roots in the Church of England. In 1787, Charles Inglis of Nova Scotia became the first bishop in British North America. More diocese cohered as the population grew, and in 1893, the dioceses created the national body of General Synod. In 1955, the church changed its name from 'the Church of England in the Dominion of Canada' to 'the Anglican Church of Canada.' Read more:

https://www.anglican.ca/about/history/

Read more about the history of the Anglican Church of Canada's role in the residential schools system and its ongoing work of repentance and reconciliation: https://www.anglican.ca/tr/schools/ and https://www.anglican.ca/tr/schools/ and

6 min read

Source URL: https://www.archbishopofcanterbury.org/news/news-and-statements/archbishop-canterbury-apologises-indigenous-peoples-canada